Minutes of the 24th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
Thursday 27th March 2003, 10.30am
Stephen's Green Club

PRESENT 

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President) Fionnuala Ni Aolain

Olive Braiden

Martin Collins

Robert Daly

Suzanne Egan

Michael Farrell

Jane Liddy

Clodach McGrory

Gerard Quinn

Mervyn Taylor

Katherine Zappone

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)

Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Apologies

William Binchy Nuala Kelly Tom O'Higgins

1.
Minutes of the 23rd Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1
The minutes were agreed subject to the following amendments:

· Paragraph 11(a) 1 to read" The President asked that Jane Liddy's dissent and further comments on the draft on the Commission's views on the implications of the Bill for human rights be communicated to him by next Monday, 3rd March 2003."

· The last sentence of paragraph 6.3 to read, "Regarding the latter she passed over documents for discussion at the next meeting."

· In the first line of paragraph 8.2 the insertion after the word "agreed" of the phrase "after an exchange of views."
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3.1

3.2

3.3

3.4

3.5

3.6

1.2

Martin Collins drew attention to the need to publish the Commission's document in relation to the criminal trespass legislation. The President indicated that he would consult with William Binchy on the publication of the document when the latter returned to Dublin.
Matters Arising from the Minutes.

Regarding paragraph 2.1, Clodach McGrory informed the meeting that the European Co-ordinating Committee had produced a paper on the 13th of March and that each member of the Committee was to contact their national Government Representative to reinforce its concerns.

Report of the Chief Executive.

The Chief Executive welcomed the General Administrator, Gavin McSpadden, and informed the meeting that the Desk Officer, Teuta Forde, had also taken up duties.

On the matter of staffing, she reported that the Interview Board recommended Roisin Hennessy for appointment to the position of Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer. This recommendation was accepted.

She also reported that two applicants had scored equal marks in the interviews for the position of Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer and that the recruitment consultants had recommended that these two applicants be further interviewed and that membership of the Interview Board be increased to 4, comprising the existing 3 members and a fourth person. It was decided to proceed in this way.

She further reported that Barbara Lonergan had indicated that she was no longer interested in a position as Clerical Officer with the Commission. She therefore recommended for appointment as the second Clerical Officer Claire McCann. This recommendation was accepted.

The Chief Executive informed the Commission that there was still some hope of obtaining the premises in Jervis House and that other options were also being examined. She reminded Commissioners of the rental and service charge costs associated with these premises amounting to some €280,000 per annum (out of€488,000 in the present non-pay element of the budget). The Commission confirmed its wish to proceed with the option of Jervis House.

The Chief Executive further informed the meeting that she had submitted the Commission's estimates to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform and that the Finance Committee would report more fully on the matter under item 5 of the agenda
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3.9

3.7

She asked that all Commissioners who had not already done so forward the financial details required by the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform to the General Administrator as soon as possible.

3.8

She also informed the meeting that it was expected that both the Senior and Assistant Caseworkers would shortly be appointed. As the job specifications of both these employees refer to a Casework Committee, she urged that this Committee be established. It was therefore agreed to establish a Casework Committee and that the Committee would be composed of the following members:

· Clodach McGrory

· Robert Daly

· The President – Convenor

· Fionnuala Ni Aolain

It was agreed that the Committee would submit draft terms of reference at the next meeting.

The Chief Executive drew the attention of Commissioners to the following invitations:

· World Health Day 2nd April, Mansion House 2-5pm by invitation of the University of Ulster

· Conference on Self-Advocacy on the 30th April, invitation to
     provide an information stand, Stillorgan Park Hotel.

· Reproductive Rights in Northern Ireland by invitation of the

     Northern Ireland Women's European Movement, 11th of April

     in the Holiday Inn, Belfast              
· Irish Women Lawyers Association - Trial in Sexual Offences 
     chaired by The Hon. Mr. Justice Paul Carney, presiding judge

     in the Central Criminal Court, Saturday 5th April, Law Library

     Distillery Building, Church Street

Item 14 was taken next.

14.
14.1

Liquor Licensing

Martin Collins gave the Commission a background briefing in relation to the Liquor Licensing Commission. As the closing date for submissions to this Commission had passed, the view was expressed that ​
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5.2

1. The Commission should have been formally invited to make submissions
    and    
2. The Commission should issue a statement on the matter.

Mervyn Taylor undertook to prepare a short letter on the matter within the next few days to be sent by the President to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

4.
Matters for Mention by the President

4.1

The President informed the meeting that he had been contacted by Mr. Justice Dec1an Budd, President of the Law Reform Commission, who wished to know if, in principle, the Human Rights Commission would be interested in liaising with the Law Reform Commission on the human rights implications of the establishment of a DNA register of everyone in the State.

4.2

The President reported that, following on from his letter to the Presidents of both the District and Circuit Courts, he is to meet informally with His Honour Judge Smithwick of the District Court.

5.
Reports from Committees

(i)Committee on Approach to Work.

5.1

Commissioner Zappone thanked both the President and Chief Executive for their role in the production of the strategic plan. 5000 copies of the plan had been printed. The launch is to take place on the 31st of March in City Hall at 11.30am. Commissioner Zappone informed the meeting that there are plans to hold follow up meetings with stakeholders. The following Commissioners are to take one aspect of the Commission's plan and speak on it at the launch:

The President Katherine Zappone Michael Farrell William Binchy Fionnuala Ni Aolciin

The Chief Executive will also address a few remarks to the audience. The President is to ask Brice Dickson to say a few words at the launch if possible. The President is to meet the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform during the coming week to present him with a copy of the plan and efforts are ongoing to secure a timeframe in which a copy can be presented to the Taoiseach.

(ii)Committee on Racism

Michael Farrell reported that the Committee on Racism had met on the

13th of March and that a copy of the minutes of the meeting is available on file in the general office.
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6.
6.1

6.2

In relation the joint seminars and conference with Amnesty International (Irish Section) planned for later in the year, he indicated that it is intended the NCCRI and the Equality Authority would co-sponsor the events and he had spoken to Sean Love on the matter.

He reported that there had been a small attendance at the recent seminar on racism in Queen's University, Belfast, but that the meeting was useful in terms of contact with other organisations.

Fionnuala Ni Aolain reported that she had been in contact with Robbie Mc Veigh in order to ascertain areas in relation to racism which are not presently being researched.

There was no further progress regarding the joint project with the NIHRC regarding the CERD document. The revised draft has yet to be received from the NIHRC.

As a point of information the UN Convention on Migrant Workers will come into force on the 1st of July 2003.

(iii)CEDAW Committee

Commissioner Zappone circulated a note on the meeting of the Committee.

(iv) Finance Committee

The Chief Executive reported that the Committee had met to draw up budgetary estimates for submission to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform. These were then submitted and enclosed with the submission was a separate letter from the President to the Minister in this regard. The total amount sought was £2,211,314.41.

(v) Research Committee.

The Committee had not met. It was requested that the other Committees identify proposed research topics to be considered by the Research Committee.

Reports on Meetings and Conferences

(i)European Movement Conference on an EU Charter on Fundamental Rights

Suzanne Egan indicated that the papers from this conference would be forwarded to the general office.

(ii) UNHCHR

Fionnuala Ni Aolain reminded the Commission that there was a new UN High Commissioner for Human Rights in situ. Commissioners were also informed that Mr. Brian Burdekin was leaving the office of the UNHCHR and that he
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10.
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was not to be replaced. She suggested that this item be put on the agenda of the next meeting of the Joint Committee and offered to draft a letter to be sent on behalf of the Joint Committee to the UN High Commissioner.

6.3

(iii) ICCL Conference on Garda Complaints

Michael Farrell attended this conference on behalf of the Commission and outlined the Commission’s proposals.  The Minister’s speech indicated that the new Garda Inspectorate would not concern itself with managerial of efficiency matters. The Minister indicated that he would refer the Heads of the Bill to the Commission.

7.
Personal Data and Government

7.1

The Commission received an oral report from Jane Liddy on the Information Forum on Data Retention. The main emphasis is on retention of telephone records in order to investigate crime. Jane Liddy had circulated a draft letter on the matter previously. Having taken on board observations of the Commission, the President and Jane Liddy are to consult as to the form of the letter which is to issue to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

Annual Priority (Enquiry/ Instigation of Legal Proceedings)

Mervyn Taylor presented an oral report to the Commission. The Commissioners discussed various priorities. It was agreed that Commissioners are to write to the President, as convenor of the Casework Committee, setting out their preferred priorities.

Proposed Amendments to the Freedom of Information Act.

Michael Farrell spoke to a paper which was previously circulated by him in relation to the proposed amendments. It was agreed that if it were too late to make an oral presentation at Committee Stage the document would issue in the form of a press release. The President and he are to consult so as to edit the document into a format which is suitable for press release.

Ireland's Reporting Requirements under United Nations Security Council Resolution 1372

Fionnuala Ni Aolain reported that all Member States of the United

Nations are obliged to submit reports to the United Nations Security Council under Resolution 1372 and that Ireland had submitted a preliminary report. She pointed out that there is no human rights expert on the committee preparing these reports for Ireland and that these reports were not in the public domain. The United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights had produced guidelines for States regarding these reports. It was agreed that she would draft a letter to be sent by the President to the Department of Foreign Affairs on the matter.

7
Mechanism to Deal with Urgent Media requests.

11.
It was noted that Commission policy is contained in Standing Order Number 22.

11.1

Celebration of Human Rights Day

12.
The President suggested that a keynote lecture should be organised for this date. Commissioners are to suggest names and details to him before the next meeting. The President is to sound out the willingness of Mary Robinson to give the lecture. The Chief Executive reminded the Commissioner's that Amnesty International had suggested that the joint conference on racism be held on this date.

12.1

Training for Commissioners

13.
This matter was deferred to the next meeting.

13.1

(ii)Disability Legislation Consultation Group

                   15.          Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

15.1

15.2

Gerard Quinn reported that the Draft Observations on the Report of the Disability Legislation Consultation Group would be available before the next meeting and that the Disabilities Bill is due to be published in September/October.

Michael Farrell submitted a draft press statement, based on the document drawn up by Wil1iam Binchy, to the President

(ii)Communications with the General Office.

Michael Farrell spoke to a draft resolution paper recently circulated to Commissioners. Commissioners were asked to revert to the President with their comments by the following Tuesday.

16.1

(i) Iraq

AOB

16.
The draft document had been sent to the Northern Ireland Commission and we had received by return a revised draft document. The Sub Committee of the Joint Committee on the charter is to meet next week and the Joint Committee should be in a position to sign off on the document at this meeting in Belfast on the 11th of April.

15.3

(iii) Charter of Rights for the Island of Ireland
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16.2

16.3

The Chief Executive requested that when individual Commissioner's forward documents to the general office, they make it clear whether the document is for general circulation or not.

(iii) Date of Next Meeting

Due to the unavailability of several Commissioners’ on the 24th of April 2003, it was decided that the next Plenary Meeting of the Commission would be held on Thursday the 1st of May 2003.

The meeting ended at approximately 2.55pm.

